# Hypersonic Weapons Development in China, Russia and the United States

## Implications for American Security Policy

by Larry M. Wortzel



LAND WARFARE PAPER 143 / MARCH 2022 PUBLISHED BY THE ASSOCIATION OF THE UNITED STATES ARMY



## Hypersonic Weapons Development in China, Russia and the United States

Implications for American Security Policy

by Larry M. Wortzel

ASSOCIATION OF THE UNITED STATES ARMY

#### Land Warfare Paper No. 143, March 2022

#### Hypersonic Weapons Development in China, Russia and the United States: Implications for American Security Policy

#### by Larry M. Wortzel

Dr. Larry M. Wortzel had a distinguished 32-year military career, retiring as an Army Colonel in 1999. A graduate of the U.S. Army War College, he earned his BA from Columbus College, Georgia, and his MA and PhD from the University of Hawaii. His last military position was the Director of the Strategic Studies Institute of the U.S. Army War College. He is currently a senior fellow in Asian security at the American Foreign Policy Council. After three years in the Marine Corps and attending some college, Dr. Wortzel began his professional career assessing political and military events in China as a sergeant in the U.S. Army Security Agency in 1970 and gathering communications intelligence on Chinese military activities in Laos and Vietnam during the Vietnam War. Following Infantry Officer Candidate School, Ranger and Airborne training, he was an infantry officer for four years. He moved back into military intelligence in 1977. In the Indo–Pacific theater, he has served in the 3rd Battalion, 27th Marines; 7th Radio Research Field Station, Thailand; 1st Battalion, 9th Infantry in Korea; U.S. Pacific Command; attached to the Defense Attaché Office in Singapore; and served two tours of duty as Military Attaché at the American Embassy in China. After retiring from the Army, Dr. Wortzel was the Asian Studies Center Director and then the Vice President at The Heritage Foundation. He served as a commissioner on the congressionallyappointed U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission between November 2001 and December 2020.

#### An Association of the United States Army Publication

The Association of the United States Army (AUSA) informs and educates its members, local, regional and national leaders and the American public on subjects related to the U.S. Army. AUSA provides educational materials and resources such as publications, forums, symposia, books and podcasts for Soldiers, their families and anyone seeking to learn more about the Total Army.

A work selected for publication as a Land Warfare Paper represents research by the author which, in the opinion of AUSA's editorial board, will contribute to a better understanding of a particular defense or national security issue. Publication does not indicate that the Association agrees with everything in the paper but does suggest that the Association believes the paper will stimulate the thinking of AUSA members and others concerned about important defense issues.

This paper represents the opinions of the author and should not be taken to represent the views of the Department of the Army, the Department of Defense, the United States government, the Association of the United States Army or its members.

Inquiries regarding this and future Land Warfare Papers should be directed to: Nzinga A. Curry, Director, Education & Programs, 2425 Wilson Boulevard, Arlington, VA 22201, email ncurry@ausa.org or telephone 703-907-2636.

© Copyright 2022 by The Association of the United States Army All rights reserved.

## Contents

In Brief	v
Introduction	1
China Fields a Hypersonic Weapon: The Dong Feng 17	2
Relationship to the U.S. Prompt Global Strike	3
China's Nuclear Posture: Is It Shifting?	4
The Implications of the Hypersonic Warhead for China's Nuclear Posture	6
The Effect on the Army and Its Space and Missile Defense Mission	7
Conclusion	8
Notes	9

## In Brief

- China and Russia have developed hypersonic missiles capable of low-earth orbit, and China's nuclear posture is shifting.
- A fractional orbit like the one used in China's test does not violate the Outer Space Treaty.
- The burden of defending against the new threat posed by what appear to be maneuvering, hypersonic warheads orbiting in space falls on the U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command (SMDC).
- Responding to these new threats will be costly and time consuming for the United States and will require cooperation among the Army and the Departments of Defense and Energy.

## Hypersonic Weapons Development in China, Russia and the United States: Implications for American Security Policy

#### Introduction

According to the *Financial Times* of 16 October 2021, "China tested a nuclear-capable hypersonic missile in August that circled the globe before speeding towards its target, demonstrating an advanced space capability that caught US intelligence by surprise."<sup>1</sup> The remarkable thing about the test is that the warhead was launched into orbit, orbited Earth and reentered the atmosphere, approaching its target at hypersonic speed. Such a weapon would be capable of carrying a nuclear warhead. The United States has established defenses against intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) in Alaska, but the method used to attack the target by the People's Republic of China (PRC) missile would be capable of evading fixed U.S. defenses by avoiding the expected polar ballistic trajectory that the U.S. defenses are designed to intercept.<sup>2</sup>

This test by China has direct influence on the Army because the U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command (SMDC) is responsible for detecting strategic attacks and protecting the U.S. homeland.<sup>3</sup> SMDC defense systems are deployed to intercept ballistic missile warheads from only one direction, using a polar, or arctic, approach.<sup>4</sup> Another SMDC mission is to enhance deterrence and detection of strategic attacks.<sup>5</sup> The hypersonic threat is not only from China; Russia has successfully tested a naval hypersonic missile, the Zircon<sup>6</sup>, and North Korea claims to have tested a hypersonic missile.<sup>7</sup>

*Financial Times (FT)* sources were surprised that China achieved the capability for such a weapon because the hypersonic glide vehicle carrying the warhead stayed in low-earth orbit,<sup>8</sup> circling the globe before reentering the atmosphere to attack its target. Even though the warhead missed its target by a wide margin,<sup>9</sup> China is far ahead of the United States in developing such capabilities;<sup>10</sup> the United States has experienced a number of failures in developing hypersonic weapons.<sup>11</sup>

Why U.S. officials were so surprised by the test is a little bit of a mystery. China has been working on these missiles for decades, and the United States knew it. According to the Defense Intelligence Agency's *2019 China Military Power Report*, the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA) "is developing a range of technologies to counter U.S. and other countries' ballistic missile defense systems, including maneuverable reentry vehicles (MARVs), MIRVs [multiple independently targetable reentry vehicles], decoys, chaff, jamming, thermal shielding, and *hypersonic glide vehicles*" (emphasis added).<sup>12</sup> If senior U.S. officials were surprised, it is because the intelligence community apparently underestimated China's capabilities in this area and failed to follow or appreciate years of mentions in Chinese research reports about work on hypersonic missiles in China, and perhaps underestimated the emphasis the PLA put on their development.<sup>13</sup>

Although the PRC warhead in the test missed its target by a wide margin of about two dozen miles, the *FT* article quotes U.S. experts and officials as saying that "China had made astounding progress on hypersonic weapons and was far more advanced than US officials realized." As noted previously, however, U.S. officials should not have been surprised by the development of hypersonic warheads in orbit by the Chinese People's Liberation Army Rocket Forces (PLARF). China has been conducting research on such hypersonic technology and weapons for some time.<sup>14</sup>

Put into practical defense and security terms, this involved putting warheads into low-earth orbit and having them seek targets on Earth. The strategy is not new. The Soviet Union experimented with this type of warhead in the early 1960s. The United States called it a "Fractional Orbital Bombardment System" during the Cold War period, but the U.S.S.R. eventually moved to other forms of deterrent systems designed to threaten the United States and China.<sup>15</sup> Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara declared in November 1967 that the Russian Fractional Orbit Bombardment System tests did not violate the 1967 Outer Space Treaty.<sup>16</sup>

The PRC denied that any such test had been conducted.<sup>17</sup> China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Zhao Lijian said the August test was "a spacecraft, not a missile," according to multiple media reports.<sup>18</sup> U.S. officials do not believe Zhao's denial.<sup>19</sup>

#### China Fields a Hypersonic Weapon: The Dong Feng 17

On 1 October 2019, the 70th anniversary of the establishment of the People's Republic of China, in a parade that reviewed the PLA's troops and weapon systems, the PLA revealed a new hypersonic missile, the Dong Feng (DF) 17.<sup>20</sup> An article in the newsfeed for one of China's leading internet agencies, 163.com, described the DF-17 as a "nightmare predator" designed to attack the U.S. aircraft carrier fleet; it said that the defenses against hypersonic missiles were the weakest link in the U.S. defense system. According to the International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS), the section of a report that discussed regional missiles in the DoD 2019 *Missile Defense Review* contained only a passing reference to "a previously unpublicized Chinese missile designated 'CSS-X-22."

Once the PRC's 2019 70th anniversary parade was held and the PLA showed the missile, it became obvious that this was the DF-17 medium-range, hypersonic glide vehicle that the PLA had tested in 2017.<sup>21</sup> The IISS analysis was that the DF-17 warhead also could theoretically be a new intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM) design in development. It also is probably a design related to the warhead of the hypersonic warhead that the PRC put into orbit; that is the main topic of this paper.

A review of the parade in a PRC blog devoted to military affairs described the DF-17 as a "combat ready hypersonic weapon."<sup>22</sup> The article also noted that both Russia and the United States were developing hypersonic weapons and had "stepped up" research on hypersonic systems. According to the article, Russia had test-fired its "Zircon" hypersonic missile several times (the article mentioned four test flights) as a naval weapon system, although the system had not yet entered active service. The last test flight was on 6 October 2020, the results of which were reported to Russian president Vladimir Putin the next day.<sup>23</sup> The 6 October flight test had the missile flying 450 kilometers in 4.5 minutes with speeds between 5,700 kilometers per hour and 9,500 kilometers per hour. President Putin announced that Russia also should develop a land-based version of the Zircon. The United States, according to the 163.com article on the Zircon launch, was in a "more miserable position" and was experiencing problems in the design of a hypersonic weapon.

Unfortunately, once a hypersonic missile is tracked and located, shooting it down or stopping it is not an easy task for defenses. For warheads entering from space, the heat and plasma surrounding the reentering warhead make the use of directed energy practically impossible, but the use of "kinetic interceptors that collide directly into an incoming missile, or blastfragmentation interceptors that explode at close distance, spraying shrapnel into the hypersonic vehicle" is feasible. In the future, according to a Center for Strategic and International Studies report, "lasers, high-powered microwaves, rail guns, or particle clouds designed to disrupt hypersonic flight" are possibilities, but they are in development.<sup>24</sup> And what is true about the difficulties of intercepting a PRC hypersonic missile or warhead is true of a Russian system.

It appears that China may have already developed a hypersonic, ship-launched cruise missile that is similar to the Russian Zircon, making the development of defenses even more critical for the United States.<sup>25</sup> This ship-launched missile could also be launched from land. It is designated the CM-401 and is "intended for rapid and precision strikes against medium-size ships, naval task forces, and offshore facilities," according to a Chinese industry representative. It also appears that China has developed another version of an anti-ship cruise missile, the DF-100, designed to bolster its "counter-intervention (反介入)" strategy, keeping U.S. or other enemy forces away from its coast. This new cruise missile is "a hypersonic, regional-level antiship missile that will impose a new, challenging threat-vector for long-range attacks against large warships over a thousand miles of China's coastline."26 A warhead from a ballistic missile may enter the atmosphere at speeds of Mach 22, but, depending on the size of the warhead and atmospheric conditions, it may approach its target at a speed of 16,000 kilometers per hour, or Mach 13, much faster than a hypersonic missile or warhead that is launched inside the atmosphere and travels inside the atmosphere.<sup>27</sup> The sea- (and land-) launched cruise missiles strengthen what the United States calls China's antiaccess/area denial strategy, which the PLA calls a counter-intervention campaign. The cruise missiles are meant to complement the already operational DF-21D and DF-26 ballistic missiles designed to attack large naval task forces or land targets.

#### Relationship to the U.S. Prompt Global Strike

In a critique of the United States that justifies Chinese and Russian research on hypersonic missiles and warheads, the 163.com article noted that the United States had already embarked on a weapon system that provided a global strike capability with a hypersonic ICBM warhead

called "Prompt Global Strike."<sup>28</sup> The U.S. designation for the system is Conventional Prompt Global Strike (CPGS), and it was described to Congress as a conventional system, not a strategic nuclear system. The description to Congress, however, does not highlight the fact that to make it a global nuclear system that fires a single ICBM against a specific target requires only changing the warhead. Both the PRC and Russia realized this as soon as the United States revealed the concept.

According to the U.S. Congressional Research Service (CRS):

"The [U.S.] Air Force and Navy have both pursued programs that would lead to the deployment of conventional warheads on their long-range ballistic missiles. During the 2000s, the Air Force and the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) sought to develop a hypersonic glide delivery vehicle that could deploy on a modified Peacekeeper land-based ballistic missile, but test failures led to the suspension of this program; research continues into a vehicle that might be deployed on air-delivered or shorter-range systems. In the mid-2000s, the Navy sought to deploy conventional warheads on a small number of Trident II submarine-launched ballistic missiles."<sup>29</sup>

This means that it is likely that while both China and Russia also were conducting research to develop hypersonic missile systems, they succeeded in fielding a system well before the United States. In fact, according to an article in the *War Zone*, which follows defense issues, after numerous tests of what would be a hypersonic warhead for the CPGS system, the Department of Defense is still having problems developing a hypersonic warhead.<sup>30</sup> The Navy and Air Force, which are working together to develop a hypersonic warhead, had earlier claimed three successful tests of the system, as noted in the article.

There are advantages to a hypersonic warhead that is fired from a ballistic missile into space, according to the article on China's 163.com. A hypersonic warhead in the atmosphere might take two hours in flight at five times the speed of sound to strike targets in China or Russia from the United States. A ballistic missile warhead, however, enters the atmosphere at 22 times the speed of sound, and a hypersonic warhead from such a ballistic missile would be four times faster than the DF-17 or the Russian Zircon, neither of which is an ICBM.<sup>31</sup> Further, as the article from China points out, it is difficult to defend against hypersonic systems at present. Meanwhile, the United States is working to develop defenses but appears to be experiencing as much trouble developing hypersonic missile defenses as it is in developing the warheads.<sup>32</sup> China is aware of the problems the United States is having with hypersonic warheads and has devoted coverage of the topic in the military newspaper *PLA Daily*.<sup>33</sup>

There is a certain amount of gloating in China about the success of its hypersonic missile program and the problems the United States is having.<sup>34</sup> In its 2019/2020 assessment of the international strategic situation and U.S. security, China's Ministry for State Security notes that there is still a possibility of a regional conflict in the Indo-Pacific region, although it assesses the likelihood of a new world war as low.<sup>35</sup> Whether it wishes to reassess this opinion in light of the recent Russian invasion on Ukraine remains to be seen.

#### China's Nuclear Posture: Is It Shifting?

The PLA has set out its nuclear posture in authoritative documents in broad outline.<sup>36</sup> China also has published a series of white papers on strategy and defense that help illuminate China's nuclear strategy and posture.<sup>37</sup> Put simply, China has maintained a strategy of maintaining

a limited nuclear force designed to deter other countries from using nuclear weapons against China and to retaliate in the event that China is attacked with nuclear weapons.<sup>38</sup>

China's policy, and that of the Permanent Five (P5) nations of the United Nations, was reaffirmed at the beginning of 2022, when the P5 nations issued the "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the Five Nuclear-Weapon States on Preventing Nuclear War and Avoiding Arms Races."<sup>39</sup> The P5 state, "The People's Republic of China, the French Republic, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, and the United States of America consider the avoidance of war between Nuclear-Weapon States and the reduction of strategic risks as our foremost responsibilities."<sup>40</sup> The joint statement went on to pledge that they "reaffirm the importance of addressing nuclear threats and emphasize the importance of preserving and complying with our bilateral and multilateral non-proliferation, disarmament, and arms control agreements and commitments. We [the P5 nations] remain committed to our Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) obligations, including our Article VI obligation 'to pursue negotiations in good faith on effective measures relating to cessation of the nuclear arms race at an early date and to nuclear disarmament, and on a treaty on general and complete disarmament under strict and effective international control.""

According to the PRC-controlled English-language *China Daily*, Fu Cong , Director-General of the Department of Arms Control of the Foreign Ministry in China, reaffirmed that "China has always adopted the no first use policy and we maintain our nuclear capabilities at the minimal level required for our national security."<sup>41</sup> He went on to say, "We do not deny that China has taken measures to modernize our nuclear arsenal, not for other reasons, but for reliability and safety reasons." Fu dismissed claims that China is "dramatically expanding its nuclear capabilities" and told reporters that China "maintained its nuclear capabilities at the minimum level required for national defense." Ultimately, Fu blamed the United States for changing the nuclear balance by "withdrawing from some treaties, and for upgrading and modernizing its own nuclear forces." The charge by Fu that the United States had withdrawn from treaties is probably a reference to the 2019 U.S. withdrawal from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Force (INF) Treaty with the Russian Federation.<sup>42</sup>

Meanwhile, China is apparently developing, with Russian help, its own ballistic missile launch early warning system that will give it notice if another nation undertakes an attack on China.<sup>43</sup> Developing an early warning system will help China with its confidence that another country, like the United States, has not launched a preemptory ballistic missile strike against China. And if a launch is detected, such a system would allow China's leaders to undertake decisions on its own readiness as well as how China might respond. However, the existence of such a system does not tell the PLA whether a nuclear-tipped missile was launched or if a conventional warhead was on the missile. This could prompt the leadership in China to consider the detection of a launch as a first strike and to depart from China's "no first use" policy. Thus, while launch-detection systems can be stabilizing, there is not much time to decide on retaliatory actions if a launch is detected and the trajectory is headed toward China. Missile defenses may help stop an incoming warhead, but the detection of a launch can be destabilizing. Both Russia and the United States have ballistic missile launch early warning systems.<sup>44</sup>

A major dilemma in strategic stability is that if a weapon already in space was in orbit and could enter the atmosphere from any direction and maneuver, it would render most current early warning systems useless. Hence the attention to the alleged test of a hypersonic warhead in orbit by China.

#### The Implications of the Hypersonic Warhead for China's Nuclear Posture

For decades, China's nuclear deterrence strategy depended on a limited number of nuclear weapons that could inflict heavy and unacceptable damage on an adversary if the country were attacked. However, despite claims of a limited deterrent, the number of Chinese nuclear-capable missiles has grown over the years, along with its stockpile of warheads. This growth is probably a response to improved and deployed ballistic missile defenses in the United States and other countries such as Japan. This led the PLA to develop additional technologies and systems to ensure it could maintain its deterrence posture.

In her book *Chinese Nuclear Proliferation*, Susan Turner Hopkins does an excellent job of explaining China's basic nuclear doctrine and posture.<sup>45</sup> She quotes Chinese sources, explaining that "China maintains a small but effective nuclear counterattacking force in order to deter possible nuclear attacks by other countries." While Fu Cong used the word *minimum* to describe China's nuclear arsenal, most analysts describe China's nuclear force as a limited deterrent capability. Turner differentiates them by explaining that, in a limited deterrence policy, a nation may treat nuclear weapons and their use as similar to conventional weapons, and that nuclear use can be limited, perhaps even regionally.<sup>46</sup> In section 2 of its 2021 annual report to Congress, the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission raised the possibility that China may be developing a strategy of nuclear first use on a limited or regional basis.<sup>47</sup> This is consistent with some of the positions on nuclear counter-deterrence taken in the PLA's *The Second Artillery Corps Science of Military Strategy* (第二炮兵战役学) cited earlier in this paper.<sup>48</sup>

Among the approaches to maintain what it sees as an acceptable deterrent capability, China has developed a nuclear ballistic missile submarine force, developed nuclear-tipped cruise missiles for bombers, deployed new types of mobile ballistic missile systems with multiple warheads and equipped them with countermeasures like penetration aids to ensure they hit their targets.<sup>49</sup> The research and testing to develop hypersonic missiles and warheads is a natural development of the PLA's nuclear posture.<sup>50</sup>

For the United States to offset the hypersonic threat, it will require not only new detection capabilities but also a hybrid approach of kinetic interceptors and perhaps other nonkinetic means to intercept and destroy incoming warheads and missiles.<sup>51</sup> U.S. ballistic missile defenses also will probably need a new command and control architecture capable of processing data quickly enough to respond to and neutralize an incoming hypersonic threat.

Today, aspects of China's nuclear posture are changing as China develops hypersonic warheads, but the basic strategy and targeting will probably remain the same. The United States and Russia (first as the Soviet Union) started out with counter-value nuclear strategies designed to impose threats against large segments of an enemy's population. After decades of this approach, between arms-control talks and changes in strategic thinking, the United States and the Soviets shifted to a counter-force strategy designed to attack the military and missiles forces of an opponent. Deterrence strategy for the United States and Russia is still a counterforce strategy.<sup>52</sup> China, however, has always maintained a counter-value strategy, which requires large, high-yield nuclear detonations that threaten millions of people. Such a strategy allows China to continue what it sees as a sufficient deterrent capability without building a missiles force of thousands of warheads and missiles like the United States and the Soviet Union did. As part of that nuclear strategy and posture, the PLA believes that "hypersonic technology is the commanding height of aerospace technology."<sup>53</sup> Li Jun, the author of the 2017 *PLA Daily* article cited, argues that the combination of supersonic speed, a high likelihood of battle

damage, the capability to penetrate armor with conventional warheads and a high capacity to penetrate defenses for the PLA means that cruise missiles and ballistic missile warheads can attack reinforced targets and improve on the deterrent capability a nation gets from subsonic kinetic warheads.<sup>54</sup>

#### The Effect on the Army and Its Space and Missile Defense Mission

The SMDC "develops and provides current and future global space, missile defense, and high altitude capabilities to the Army, joint force, and our allies and partners, to enable multi-domain combat effects; enhance deterrence, assurance, and detection of strategic attacks; and protect the nation."<sup>55</sup> Ultimately, the burden of defending against the new threat posed by what appear to be maneuvering, hypersonic warheads orbiting in space falls on SMDC.

At present, SMDC has assets to defend the U.S. "homeland against long-range ballistic missile attacks" using a "sophisticated fire control system supported by an array of sensors and a ground-based, missile-launched exoatmospheric kill vehicle to track, intercept and destroy an enemy warhead in its midcourse phase of flight, outside the earth's atmosphere."<sup>56</sup> The dilemma for the future that SMDC faces is that its deployed interceptors are located in Alaska and designed to defend the United States against ballistic missiles and warheads that approach the U.S. homeland from over the Arctic or a northern trajectory. This dilemma is highlighted in a conservative American publication that states that "America's ballistic missile defense systems are focused on the Arctic Circle and the North Pole. Hypersonic cruise systems might completely circumvent those defenses by flying over the South Pole and Antarctica while targeting locations anywhere in the Northern Hemisphere."<sup>57</sup>

This means that whether such a system is employed by China, Russia or even North Korea, U.S. defenses are not deployed to intercept missiles approaching from an Antarctic or South Pole trajectory. There are ways the United States could respond to this, but it would take time and a lot of money. Thus, while the existence of hypersonic missiles may not change the nuclear balance—the United States will be able to respond to an attack with part of its triad of missiles, bombers or ballistic missile submarines—the new threat is a serious cost-imposing factor for the United States.

Congress could authorize U.S. Northern Command (USNORTHCOM) and SMDC to construct defenses somewhere in the southern United States comparable to the 49th Missile Defense Battalion (GMD), an Alaska Army National Guard unit permanently on active duty at Fort Greely, Alaska. This battalion provides "operational control and security for the nation's ground-based interceptors located at Fort Greely."<sup>58</sup> But constructing the necessary radar systems, programming space assets, deploying ground-based interceptors and manning the defense system with active duty or National Guard Soldiers would come at a very high cost. During the Cold War, the United States had "approximately 265 Nike missile bases . . . across the United States. . . . Many were on Army National Guard bases who continued to use the property."<sup>59</sup> Building seven sites in one county in Ohio alone cost \$12 million in 1955 dollars.<sup>60</sup> It is unlikely that Congress would authorize an entire new defense system. Instead, existing retaliatory systems, policies and measures would most likely be used to deter attacks.

Another defensive approach might be to deploy a cordon of Navy Aegis ballistic missile defense cruisers and destroyers around the United States.<sup>61</sup> However, that would mean fewer naval combatants deployed for traditional missions. Again, the cost to build new cruisers or

destroyers, or even put the Aegis system on other naval platforms, would be very high and take a long time.

These dilemmas demonstrate why the PRC's development and test of hypersonic warheads, and particularly the test of an orbiting warhead, present new security challenges for the Army and the United States.

#### Conclusion

The development and deployment of hypersonic missiles challenges all U.S. missile defense systems, whether land based or naval. The speed of the missile or warhead means the process of detection, intercept and kill of an incoming warhead must be orders of magnitude faster than for one approaching a target at a lower speed.

Another problem with intercepting and killing hypersonic warheads is that because of their speed they are surrounded by a plasma heat buildup caused by friction with the air.<sup>62</sup> That presents a problem for missile accuracy but also presents a major problem for defenses. Directed-energy weapons would probably be ineffective in penetrating the plasma effect, so destroying a hypersonic missile requires a direct hit with a kinetic warhead.<sup>63</sup> That problem caused by physics and heat puts the burden for defending the United States against hypersonic missiles and warheads back on the Army and SMDC.

However, as discussed in the preceding section, it is not likely that Congress will authorize a nationwide deployment of ground-based interceptors like the Army has in Alaska to try to intercept the type of missile warhead in orbit that China tested. Instead, U.S. policy will likely focus on improved deterrent capabilities.

Clearly, the United States must succeed in developing its own hypersonic capabilities, and, if it is to maintain a counter-force strategy, the warhead has to be accurate. That means that the Army's SMDC and the other services' hypersonic missile programs need adequate funding and the programs should be of high priority. Defenses alone are not enough to deter another nation from strategic attack.

Deterrence still works, and a strategic nuclear balance can be maintained if the United States has a credible retaliatory capability. Programs to modernize the U.S. nuclear arsenal are critical to this deterrence, and that responsibility is not the Army's; it is the responsibility of the Departments of Energy and Defense.<sup>64</sup>

This is not to say that credible defenses are not a part of the strategic deterrence equation. Another approach for the Army and SMDC might be to work on variations of existing defense systems to make them mobile and capable against strategic missile systems. Imagine developing a strategic ballistic missile defense system like the Theater (Terminal) High Altitude Air Defense System (THAAD) system for the Army that is transportable and deployable.<sup>65</sup> Such an effort would take resources and time, however. For the near term, it is likely that maintaining the Army's defenses in Alaska will complement a robust, modernized and credible strategic deterrent.

### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> Demetri Sevastopulo and Kathrin Hille, "China Tests New Space Capability with Hypersonic Missile," *Financial Times*, 16 October 2021.
- <sup>2</sup> "China Reportedly Testing Hypersonic Cruise Missile System," *Conservative America Today*, https://conservativeamericatoday.com/china-reportedly-testing-hypersonic-cruise-missile-system.
- <sup>3</sup> U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command (SMDC), https://www.smdc.army.mil/about/; SMDC Fact Sheet, https://www.army.mil/smdc#org-about.
- <sup>4</sup> "Current U.S. Missile Defense Programs at a Glance," Arms Control Association, October 2019, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/usmissiledefense.
- <sup>5</sup> SMDC, https://www.army.mil/smdc#org-about.
- <sup>6</sup> Reuters, "Russia says Zircon hypersonic missile hit target in latest test," *CNN*, 29 November 2021; see also Oren Liebermann, "Latest US military hypersonic test fails," *CNN*, 22 October 2021.
- <sup>7</sup> Ryan Pickrell, "North Korea says latest weapon it tested was a hypersonic missile," *Business Insider*, 28 September 2021.
- <sup>8</sup> National Aeronautics and Space Administration fact sheet, "What Is LEO (Low-Earth Orbit)?" https://www.nasa.gov/leo-economy/faqs. According to NASA, generally a "Low-Earth orbit (often known as LEO) encompasses Earth-centered orbits with an altitude of 2,000 km (1,200 mi) or less. For the purposes of the Commercial Use Policy, low-Earth orbit is considered the area in Earth orbit near enough to Earth for convenient transportation, communication, observation and resupply. This is the area where the International Space Station currently orbits."
- <sup>9</sup> Sevastopulo and Hille, "China Tests New Space Capability."
- <sup>10</sup> Melissa Tan, "Frost & Sullivan Analyzes Hypersonic Technology Development in the United States," *Frost and Sullivan*, 8 June 2021.
- <sup>11</sup> Joe Saballa, "US Hypersonic Missile Fails Anew in Third Trial," *Defense Post*, 20 December 2021; Liebermann, "Latest US military hypersonic test fails."
- <sup>12</sup> Defense Intelligence Agency, 2019 China Military Power Report (Washington, DC: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2019), 37, 115.
- <sup>13</sup> "China hails first test of hypersonic nuclear missile carrier," *South China Morning Post*, 15 January 2014; Li Jun (李准), "Hypersonic Weapons Allow War to Enter the 'Countdown' Era (高超声速武器让战争进入"读秒"时代)," *People's Liberation Army Daily* (hereafter cited as PLA Daily), 5 May 2017, 11.
- <sup>14</sup> Yang Zhen (样珍), Fan Kun (范坤) et al., "Study on Dynamic Load Protection of the Supersonic Monorail Rocker Sled (超音速单轨火箭雪橇)," http://scbg.qks.cqut.edu.cn/newsinfo.aspx?id=915.
- <sup>15</sup> Sevastopulo and Hille, "China Tests New Space Capability"; See Paul Diehl, "Ghosts of Arms Control Past," *Political Science Quarterly* 105, no. 4 (Winter 1990–1991): 597–615; Central Intelligence Agency, National Intelligence Estimate, "The Soviet Space Program," December 1962, 22.
- <sup>16</sup> "Fractional Orbit Bombardment System (FOBS)," *Weapons and Warfare*, 23 November 2015; National Aeronautics and Space Administration, *The Outer Space Treaty of 1967*, https://history. nasa.gov/1967treaty.html. The author thanks Dr. Mark Schneider of the National Institute for Public Policy for pointing this out in his review of the manuscript.
- <sup>17</sup> Hannah Ritchie, "China denies testing a nuclear-capable hypersonic missile, says it was a spacecraft," *CNN*, 18 October 2021.

- <sup>18</sup> Sinead Baker, "China denied a report that it tested a nuclear-capable hypersonic missile, saying it was just a space vehicle," *Business Insider*, 18 October 2021.
- <sup>19</sup> CNN, "Top military leader says China's hypersonic missile test 'went around the world,'" *ABC57*, 17 November 2021.
- <sup>20</sup> "Technology Surpasses the 'Old Beauty'! Demystifying How China's Hypersonic Missiles Have Become a Nightmare for Modern Warfare Technology Surpasses the 'Old Beauty'! (技术反超老 美! 揭秘中国高速音速导弹,如何成为现代战争噩梦)," 163.com, 1 October 2019, https:// www.163.com/dy/article/GLTFL9HK05420NZC.html; "Old Beauty" (老美) is a reference to the United States and China's technology surpassing that of the United States. 163.com is one of China's leading internet companies that devotes a lot of news articles to military issues.]
- <sup>21</sup> Henry Boyd, "2019 Pentagon report: China's Rocket Force trajectory," *International Institute for Strategic Studies IISS Military Balance Blog*, 15 May 2019, https://www.iiss.org/blogs/military-balance/2019/05/pla-rocket-force-trajectory.
- <sup>22</sup> "Technology Surpasses the 'Old Beauty.""
- <sup>23</sup> New China News Agency (新华), "Russia Successfully Test Fired the 'Zircon' Hypersonic Missile (俄成功试射"锆石"高速音速巡航导弹)," *PLA Daily*, 8 October 2020, 2.
- <sup>24</sup> Shaan Shaikh, "China's Hypersonic Future," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 12 December 2021, https://missilethreat.csis.org/chinas-hypersonic-future/.
- <sup>25</sup> Ryan Pickrell, "China Has a New Hypersonic Anti-Ship Missile That It Claims Could Destroy a US Warship in One Hit," *Business Insider*, 7 November 2018.
- <sup>26</sup> Sebastien Robin, "Stay Back: China's DF-100 Missiles Are Meant to Kill Aircraft Carriers," *National Interest*, 24 July 2021.
- <sup>27</sup> Debajit Sarka et al., "What Is the Speed of an Intercontinental Ballistic Missile?," Quora, https:// www.quora.com/What-is-the-speed-of-an-intercontinental-ballistic-missile; Also see Dan Sales and Rachel Bunyan, "What Is the Speed of an Intercontinental Ballistic Missile?" *Daily Mail*, 20 December 2021.
- <sup>28</sup> See "Conventional Prompt Global Strike and Long-Range Ballistic Missiles: Background and Issues," Congressional Research Service Report R41464, updated 14 August 2019, https://crsreports. congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R41464/47.
- <sup>29</sup> Amy Woolf, Conventional Prompt Global Strike and Long-Range Ballistic Missiles: Background and Issues, Congressional Research Service Report R41464, updated 14 August 2019, see the summary and pages 1–5.
- <sup>30</sup> Joseph Trevithick, "U.S. Long-Range Hypersonic Weapon Test Fails (Updated)," *War Zone*, 21 October 2021, https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/42837/new-u-s-long-range-hypersonicweapon-test-fails-updated.
- <sup>31</sup> The DF-17 is probably an intermediate range ballistic missile (IRBM), and the Zircon is a cruise missile.
- <sup>32</sup> Congressional Research Service, "Hypersonic Missile Defense: Issues for Congress," updated 11 June 2021, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11623.
- <sup>33</sup> New China News Agency (新华), "The U.S. Military Conducts Hypersonic Glider Flight Tests (美军进行高素质音速滑翔体飞行测试)," *PLA Daily*, 22 March 2020, 4.
- <sup>34</sup> Huang Ruxin (黄如昕) et al., "Hypersonic Weapons: Using Strength to Interpret 'Only Fast is not Broken' (高音速武器; 用实力诠X唯快不破)," *PLA Daily*, 27 November 2020, 10.

- <sup>35</sup> China Institute for Contemporary International Research (中国现代国际关系研究院), International Strategic and Security Review 2019/2020 (国际战略与安全形势评估 2019/2020) (Beijing: Current Affairs Press [事实出版社], 2020), 331–33. The China Institute for Contemporary International Research, or CICIR, is a bureau of China's Ministry of State Security. The author has visited CICIR numerous times in his capacity as a military attaché and as a member of official congressional delegations.
- <sup>36</sup> Wang Wenrong (王文蓉), *The Science of Military Strategy* (战略院) (Beijing: PLA National Defense University Press, 1999), 347–70; Shou Xiaosong (寿晓松), with Academy of Military Science Military Strategy Department (军事科学院军事战略研究部), eds., *The Science of Military Strategy* (战略院) (Beijing: PLA Academy of Military Science Press, 2013), 169–97; Zhang Yuliang (张玉良), *The Science of Military Campaigns* (战役学) (Beijing: PLA National Defense University Press, 2006), 616–36; Yu Jixun (于际训), ed., *The Second Artillery Corps Science of Military Strategy* (第二炮兵战役学) (Beijing: PLA Academy of Military Science Press, 2004), 303–26.
- <sup>37</sup> See Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, *China Arms Control and Disarmament*, November 1995, http://www.china.org.cn/white/army/index.htm; for the White Papers from 2011, 2013, 2015 and 2019, see http://eng.mod.gov.cn/publications/node\_48467.htm.
- <sup>38</sup> Larry M. Wortzel, China's Nuclear Forces: Operations, Training, Doctrine, Command, Control and Campaign Planning (Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute, May 2007), https://www. globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/report/2007/ssi\_wortzel.pdf.
- <sup>39</sup> White House, "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the Five Nuclear-Weapon States on Preventing Nuclear War and Avoiding Arms Races," 3 January 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2022/01/03/p5-statement-on-preventing-nuclear-war-and-avoidingarms-races/.
- <sup>40</sup> White House, "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the Five Nuclear-Weapon States."
- <sup>41</sup> Zhao Jia, "Beijing dismisses claims of nuclear capabilities," China Daily, 5 January 2022.
- <sup>42</sup> C. Todd Lopez, "U.S. Withdraws From Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty," DoD, 2 August 2019, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/1924779/us-withdraws-from-intermediate-range-nuclear-forces-treaty/. The United States withdrew from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty with the Russian Federation because "Russia has failed to comply with its obligations under the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty, and as such, the United States has withdrawn from the INF Treaty effective today, Aug. 2, 2019," according to then Secretary of Defense Dr. Mark T. Esper.
- <sup>43</sup> Dmitry Stefanovich, "In October, Russian President Vladimir Putin announced that Moscow was assisting Beijing in developing an early warning system," *Diplomat*, 25 October 2019.
- <sup>44</sup> See Stephen J. Cimbala and James Scouras, A New Nuclear Century: Strategic Stability and Arms Control (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2002), 9–10, 38, 60–65. For an overview of ballistic missile early warning programs and the U.S. status, see Government Accountability Office, Missile Warning Satellites: Comprehensive Cost and Schedule Information Would Enhance Congressional Oversight, United States Government Accountability Office Report to Congressional Committees, September 2021, https://www.gao.gov/assets/720/716708.pdf.
- <sup>45</sup> Susan Turner Haynes, Chinese Nuclear Proliferation: How Global Politics Is Transforming China's Weapons Buildup and Modernization (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2016), 58–90.
- <sup>46</sup> Haynes, Chinese Nuclear Proliferation, 62–64. On the possibility of limited nuclear war, see John K. Warden, Limited Nuclear War: The 21st Century Challenge for the United States, Livermore Papers on Global Security No. 4, Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory Center for Global Security Research, July 2018, https://cgsr.llnl.gov/content/assets/docs/CGSR\_LP4-FINAL.pdf.

- <sup>47</sup> See the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2021 Annual Report to Congress, "Section 2: China's Nuclear Forces: Moving Beyond a Minimal Deterrent," November 2021, 341–85, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2021-11/Chapter\_3\_Section\_2--Chinas\_Nuclear\_Forces\_ Moving beyond a Minimal Deterrent.pdf.
- <sup>48</sup> Yu Jixun (于际训), ed., *The Second Artillery Corps Science of Military Strategy* (第二炮兵战役学) (Beijing: PLA Academy of Military Science Press, 2004).
- <sup>49</sup> Larry M. Wortzel, *The Dragon Extends Its Reach: Chinese Military Power Goes Global* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2013), 99–116, 155–56.
- <sup>50</sup> See, for instance, Colin Clark, "Tackling Hypersonic Threats: Offence or Defense?" *Breaking Defense*, 11 March 2019; Hudson Institute, "China's Hypersonic Missile Advances and U.S. Defense Responses," YouTube video, 11 March 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=trCTKvAqXz0.
- <sup>51</sup> Congressional Research Service, "Hypersonic Missile Defense."
- <sup>52</sup> For a brief explanation of counter-value versus counter-force nuclear strategy and targeting, see Navneet Bushan, "Agni-5: A True Game Changer," *Indian Defense Review*, 28 December 2016.
- <sup>53</sup> Li Jun, "Hypersonic Weapons Allow War to Enter the 'Countdown' Era," PLA Daily, 5 May 2017, 11.
- <sup>54</sup> Jun, "Hypersonic Weapons Allow War to Enter the 'Countdown' Era," 11.
- <sup>55</sup> See U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command (SMDC), https://www.smdc.army.mil/ ABOUT/ and SMDC Fact Sheet, https://www.army.mil/smdc#org-about.
- <sup>56</sup> See the SMDC Fact Sheet for the 100th Missile Defense Brigade (100th MDB), https://www.smdc. army.mil/Portals/38/Documents/Publications/Fact Sheets/100th MDB.pdf.
- <sup>57</sup> "China Reportedly Testing Hypersonic Cruise Missile System," *Conservative America Today*, https://conservativeamericatoday.com/china-reportedly-testing-hypersonic-cruise-missile-system.
- <sup>58</sup> U.S. Army Alaska Fact Sheet: 49th Missile Defense Battalion, https://home.army.mil/alaska/index. php/fort-greely/unitstenants/49th-missile-defense-battalion.
- <sup>59</sup> List of Nike Missile Sites, https://military-history.fandom.com/wiki/List of Nike missile sites.
- <sup>60</sup> "Nike Missile Bases," Encycoledia of Cleveland History, https://case.edu/ech/articles/n/nikemissile-bases.
- <sup>61</sup> See Ronald O'Rourke, Navy Aegis Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD) Program: Background and Issues for Congress, Congressional Research Service Report RL33745, 25 October 2016, https:// www.history.navy.mil/content/dam/nhhc/research/library/online-reading-room/technology/bmd/ navyaegis\_ballistic.pdf.
- <sup>62</sup> Kyle Mizokami, "Hypersonic Missiles Just Aren't Accurate," *Popular Mechanics*, 10 March 2020.
- <sup>63</sup> Author interview with a physics professor at Princeton University, 18 July 2021; Kris Osborne, "Hypersonic Weapons: Everything You Need to Know About the Ultimate Weapon," *National Interest*, 22 July 2017.
- <sup>64</sup> "Nuclear Weapons and Forces Sustainment and Modernization," Government Accountability Office, https://www.gao.gov/nuclear-weapons-and-forces-sustainment-and-modernization. See also "Nuclear Triad: DoD and DoE Face Challenges Mitigating Risks to U.S. Deterrence Efforts," Government Accountability Office Report GAO 21-210, 6 May 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/ gao-21-210.
- <sup>65</sup> "THAAD Theatre High Altitude Area Defense—Missile System," *Army Technology*, 27 July 2020, https://www.army-technology.com/projects/thaad/.



#### Association of the United States Army

2425 Wilson Boulevard Arlington, VA 22201

703.841.4300 ★ www.ausa.org